CONSERVATION AND PLANNING REVIEW COMMITTEE

25th January, 2012
Present:
Mr D Ellis (Chairman) 

Mrs G Hayward and Cllrs. S L Hancock and M James


(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 1.30pm – 2.45pm)

1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors JA Brinsden, RN Hancock, PJ Morgan and M Williams.
2.
Disclosures of Interest


No disclosures of interest were made. 
3.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 28th September, 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 28th September, 2011 be confirmed and signed.
4.
Matters arising:


Minute 5 – Format of Future Meetings
Referring to the above mentioned Minute which had raised concerns about proliferation of signs, Members enquired if there had been any progress on addressing this issue.  Officers informed them that they had attended meetings with Pembrokeshire County Council Officers who were focussing on the issue of A Frame signage as this was felt to be a Health and Safety issue.  The Authority’s officers would, however, continue to address the issue.
Officers also advised that discussions were ongoing with regard to producing a joint Supplementary Planning Guidance document on signs and advertisements.  This work is on-going. 
Mr Ellis stated that he had been unable to provide an outline for discussion on the issue of preparation of Supplementary Planning Guidance on buildings constructed before 1900 as promised at the previous meeting on 28th September 2011.  His observations were that there was a real inconsistency in how planning applications on old buildings were dealt with and that while there had been some success stories there were also some less successful outcomes.  He felt the Authority needed to try to arrive at a situation where it could offer guidelines on what was expected when dealing with old buildings.  He had spoken to the Building Conservation Officer and they had planned to meet in the coming weeks to discuss some guidelines. 
The Director of Park Direction and Planning warned that caution needed to be exercised when producing Supplementary Planning Guidance particularly when the Authority’s influence was limited.  She advised that Cadw had produced a paper on Sustainable Refurbishment of Traditional Buildings and were looking for input by 7th February.  The Building Conservation Officer was to attend a meeting on this which could be helpful for discussing a way forward.  In addition he could liaise with other Local Authorities to find out whether they had any guidelines on the matter.  
Mr Ellis was eager to meet with officers to discuss this issue in greater detail, and Mrs G Hayward and Councillor M Williams also expressed interest in being involved.  The Chief Executive stated that he appreciated Members’ concerns and accepted the need to discuss the matter further.  However, he reminded Members that any decision to produce and/or adopt guidance would be a matter for the National Park Authority to decide. 

It was RESOLVED that a Member/Officer meeting be arranged and that a paper be submitted to the National Park Authority for determination. 
5.
Performance Report for the Third Quarter of the Year 2011/12
The report of the Head of Business Management set out progress during the third quarter for the key actions and success measures set out in the Corporate Strategy with regard to Outcomes 1 and 3, as well as some actions and success measures for Outcomes 4, 5 and 8 where these were relevant.  
Members asked a variety of questions on subjects such as future funding for sustainable transport, the follow up procedure on planning applications and also the delegation procedure for planning applications.  One Member also enquired as to the current position on development of the Sageston site and was informed that it was anticipated that the planning application would be considered by Pembrokeshire County Council in April/May 2012. 
NOTED.

6.
Update Report on Building Conservation 
Delegated Power on Listed Buildings

The Building Conservation Officer updated Members on the application to Cadw for delegated powers to Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority to process most Listed Building Consent applications.  He reported that he had spoken to Cadw which confirmed that it had some very small details to sort out and were looking towards delegation for March/April 2012.  

5 Year Review of Buildings at Risk Register
The Building Conservation Officer informed Members that the report commissioned in 2009 assessed the condition of all listed buildings within the National Park and found that 7.7% were at risk (compared with the national average of 9.6%).  Since then officers had liaised with relevant owners and by January 2011 this had been reduced to 4.5%, with a further reduction to 4% over the course of the year. 
He reminded Members that constant monitoring was essential for Listed Buildings and presented a power point presentation which included recent photographs of the Buildings at Risk. 
Members praised the fantastic range of buildings and the work that had been done on this.  They commended the Building Conservation Officer for his pragmatic and sympathetic approach to these buildings.  

3 Year Review of Conservation Areas

The Building Conservation Officer reminded Members that at the National Park Authority April 2011 meeting it was resolved to set up a three-year rolling programme of reviews to establish what action might be necessary to maintain the integrity of the Conservation Areas.  

At that meeting, it was also resolved that the Building Conservation Officer worked with the Enforcement Team to identify unauthorised developments so that the appropriate remedial action could be taken.  These developments (mostly satellite dishes) had been identified and the matter addressed on a case by case basis.  

Some Members felt that other areas should be considered as Conservation Areas but the Building Conservation Officer advised that the priority should be to look at what had already been designated and to make sure the appropriate mechanisms were in place to look after them. 

Conservation Area Grants

The Schedule for Conservation Area Grants was brought to the attention of Members.  It was reported that everything was running on time and on budget.  The Building Conservation Officer advised of a concern over funding for next year as Cadw might not be in a position to match the Authority’s contribution.  If that were the case a report would be brought back to Members for consideration.  
It was RESOLVED that the reports of the Building Conservation Officer be noted.  
6.
Areas to be discussed at the next meeting


The Head of Planning and Conservation asked Members which areas they wanted to discuss at the next meeting of the Conservation and Planning Review Committee.  It was RESOLVED to include:-

· Progress on Land Management Agreements.

· Review of appeal decisions against policy since January 2010.
· Update report on Tree Preservation Order and Hedgerow Orders.

It was also RESOLVED that an update on the Authority’s woodland holdings be presented to the next meeting arranged after that. 

____________________________________________________________________
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